MINUTES - DRAFT
New South Wales Polo Association (Kyeemagh) Limited 

ANNUAL GENERAL MEETING 2008
Held at

Ken Brown Rooms, Sports House, Sydney Olympic Park, Figtree Drive, NSW 2127
Friday 31st October, 10.00am

1. Graham McGregor opened the meeting at 10.15am.

2. ATTENDEES

“A” Members (Official Club Delegates):

	Bong Bong
	Dennis Warner
	
	

	Ellerston
	No representative
	
	

	Folly Lodge
	Sam Ballas
	
	

	Garangula
	No representative
	
	

	Goulburn
	No representative
	
	

	Gundalong
	Ric MacArthy
	
	

	Jemalong
	Johnny Kahlbetzer
	
	

	Killarney
	Mark Tolhurst
	
	

	Kurrajong
	Adam Buchert
	
	

	Kurri Burri
	David Marshall
	
	

	Millamolong
	Joe Curran
	
	

	Riverlands
	Adam Meally
	
	

	Scone
	Peter Haydon
	
	

	Sydney (SPCC)
	Peter Higgins
	
	

	Timor
	Lara Labron-Johnson
	
	

	Town & Country
	Brendan Fahey
	
	

	The Northern Polo Club
	Peter Haydon

Proxy Vote
	
	

	Windsor
	John Wayland
	
	

	Wirragulla
	Jaime Mackay
	
	

	Life Director
	James Ashton
	
	


Kyeemagh Members and other Members of the NSWPA and Clubs:

	Lindsay Jameson
	Ray Bruce
	
	

	Greg Ballard
	Ellie Aitken
	
	

	Eugene Marais
	Roger Fagan
	
	

	Graham McGregor
	
	
	

	James W Ashton
	
	
	

	Kevin Gibbs
	
	
	


NSWPA Directors:

	Sam Ballas
	Wallace Ashton
	Marlene MacFarlane
	David Marshall

	James Ashton
	Joe Curran
	Ian McDuie
	Julie McIntosh

	Mark Tolhurst
	Adam Meally
	Leon Reardon
	Jim Gilmore

	
	
	
	


Chairman: 
Graham McGregor (President) 

Secretary: 
Lou Geddes
3. OFFICIAL APOLOGIES

Official Apologies received from: James Bell (Goulburn), Jim Martin (Wirragulla)
4.
CONFIRMATION OF MINUTES OF 2007 AGM

The Minutes of the 2007AGM of 9th November 2007 confirmed as accurate & accepted by the Chairman.

5.         TREASURER’S REPORT

Sam Ballas read his report.  Notable points were: 
· Decreased interest rates for 2008, thus decreased interest revenue anticipated for next year.

· $68,000 in membership fees paid in February 2008

· He urged clubs to buy polo balls as the NSWPA have lots in stock.  Price is $800 + GST for a box of 200.

· Full player affiliation Fees are to remain at $350 per player to assist with funding of programs such as youth development, umpire/player accreditation and bringing new players to the game.

Items that may affect revenue items for NSWPA:

· Decrease in Interest Rates

· Funds required to update the Website

· Major renovation & refurbishment of trophies

· Money required for Umpire Accreditation

Ian McDuie requested that in future that the annual accounts show income and expenditure broken down into categories for comparison with the previous year. 

Sam Ballas agreed to facilitate this. 

Sam thanked Lindsay Jameson for his accuracy & history on the trophies & cups that have been awarded over the years.

Treasurer’s Report was accepted by the NSWPA Members & Board.

2. PRESIDENT’S REPORT

Graham McGregor report as below:
NSW Polo Association

President’s Report 2008

Perhaps the greatest legacy from the Presidency of Wallace Ashton has been the return to a respectable financial position.  This was not easily achieved without bloodletting, much of it being Wal’s.  For this we should all be grateful.

Mindful of the potential for fiscal meltdown our Treasurer, Sam Ballas, has continued with a prudently cautious approach.

That said, the Board has crystallised objectives from the extensive business plan developed over the past few years, much of this focuses on how we grow the sport.  The prime movers with the planning process have been Ian McDuie, Julie MacIntosh, Dave Marshall, and Sam Ballas.

To avoid paralysis by analysis we are working towards clear action plans for three core objectives.  They are –

Communications – web site

The biggest issue with communication is the lack of certainty regarding the integrity of the database - that is if all players/supporters email information is correct meaning that they obtain the most up-to-date information about what is going on with polo in NSW.

There is a proposal on the table to relaunch a national website which will require that all polo players register online.   In doing this the players will create a database of information housing their name, address, tel #, email address, club and handicap.   This process would occur annually meaning that the database is updated automatically.

By centralising all registration and communication via the website information flow will occur simply because everyone will eventually know that the best place to find information about polo etc is on the website.

The success of this will be in the promotion of the concept to the players and club secretaries and ultimately making it illegal for players to play polo if they have not registered on line.  Again over time, all will learn the new procedure and hopefully adhere to it.

Player Development

We have attempted to identify needs and opportunities and segment players into various subsets.  These are:

Junior players including through pony clubs

Players rated -1 and -2

      “         “
0  to  2

      “         “
2 and 3

      “         “
4 and over

Sources for funds are limited to  -


association budget allocations


sponsonship


individual player arrangements

Other issues include –


uniformity of coaching


choice of coaches

utilisation of Australian coaches


availability of coaches when needed

We had to begin somewhere and the Association allocated $6,000 towards a visit by the South African coach Gavin Chaplin for players rated 0-4.  This was promoted through the Association.  A week long school was held in the Hawkesbury which was attended by 30 players from the north, south and Hawkesbury areas.  A similar school was held at Scone.  Additional individual sessions were well supported on a fee for service basis.

In September Gavin visited on a private basis and 30 players booked lessons.

There is much work to be done and this will be a vital portfolio in 2009 where a precise programme needs development and implementation.  A challenge for Adam Buchert.

Umpire Accreditation
The programme for 2009 will include two days in the Hawkesbury area on weekend Feb 21/22 and Sept 5/6 and a day at Scone on weekend of March 11/12.  A date for the South has yet to be confirmed.  Mark Field has agreed to take on the role of chief umpire and Glen Gilmore is obtaining the details of the tests and procedures used by Hurlingham PA.

Once these are available the format and testing procedure will be finalised with Mark and Glen and circulated to all clubs.  It is proposed to appoint around 6 senior umpires and nominations for these will be called for.

Year’s Highlights
When we met this time last year it was in the midst of the Equine Influenza outbreak.  This curtailed spring 2008 and some summer polo until finally we were able to move without travelling statements, etc.

I shall not comment here on the number of highly successful club tournaments conducted throughout the state, in general terms though:

· There is a resurgence in the north around clubs like Scone, Quirindi, Tamarang, Wirragulla.

· The Country Classic was successful in the south.

· In the Richmond Basin more polo is played than ever before.  

· At Ellerston and Garangula the elite polo continues.

· The Association sponsored tournaments have been successful –

· The test match vs New Zealand was held at Windsor on 30 March.

· The Dudley Cup from 31 May–1 June attracted over 20 teams across various divisions at Windsor.

· The Hector King Tournament on 3, 4 and 6 October was held at Sydney with 24 teams across the divisions.

To quote Wal we are a very broad church and it is the evolution which consumes a lot of energy as we deliberate on the way forward.  Under General Business I will ask APC Chairman, Leon Reardon, to comment upon the APC organisational restructure and on line registration.

Rules and Discipline
Having got through almost a year incident free my fingers are crossed that we will get through the last few weeks.  Since Ian McDuie took over the Rules and Discipline portfolio from me he has encouraged club tournament committees to deal immediately with any issues.  I would reinforce this aspect as most matters can and should be dealt with expeditiously at club level.

The zero tolerance policy is working quite well and I must say that some of the hot heads from the past have shown a level of maturity which I have complimented them upon personally.  

Dougal Norman Archibald 4/7/1958-11/10/2008
In the month of October there have been two events which moved me deeply.  

I spent a day at the Scone Junior Polo School witnessing 45 children from 6 to 16 in idyllic conditions.  There were countless coaches and the organisation appeared faultless.  I reminisced with some of these coaches who have continued since the days 20 years ago when my own sons derived great pleasure from similar schools.  Amongst those at Scone were Barney Archibald, aged 11, and his little sister Sadie.  How proud ‘Doug’, their father, was.

Then alas just two weeks later Doug was snatched from his family and the polo community in a dreadful car accident.  Doug was a 4 goal player, breeder of top ponies carrying the Nabinabah brand, father of Oliver, Sam, Barney, Sadie and husband of Emilia.  I was privileged to play with Doug and have known the remarkable Archibald family since before I started to play.  The polo community was well represented at a service for Doug and I know you will want this Association to express sympathy to Doug’s family.  I suggest a minute’s silence.

Board Changes

We have the resignations of three valued members of the Board.

Amongst their respective attributes have been the following:

Marlene MacFarlane - how fortunate we have been to have her incisive legal mind to work through the minefield surrounding insurances and hold harmless documentation.  Her dogged perseverance over 10 years with this and other momentous matters has given others peace of mind and I remind all players of the debt we owe Marlene.  It is time for her to enjoy her own game now.

Julie MacIntosh - has been on the Board for three years and is devoted to the game.  She applies a strategic approach in all her thinking and this has been particularly valuable with the business plan.  I know there have been frustrations in reaching agreement on implementation of matters like player development and I hope Julie will come back some day as we can ill afford to lose her creative energy.

Mark Tolhurst – we have benefited from his highly pragmatic unflinching approach in dealing with difficult issues over his eleven years.  The Board has been particularly fortunate to have him as Chair of the Handicap Committee from 2005-2007, as a Vice President and for chairing the Tournament Committee.

Lou Geddes has been holding the fort as Secretary for Suzie Ruse who is on maternity leave.  Well done Lou in picking up the threads, getting across the subtleties involved in this and coping with last minute demands.  Thank you for what you do for all of us.

Thank you to our Board for their dedication and time.  We welcome Ellie Aitken, Adam Buchert and Eugene Marais.  It is great to have generational change.
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Graham McGregor

President

November 2008

7.
ELECTION OF DIRECTORS 

Graham McGregor read out the list of retiring and nominated directors as listed on the Agenda. Graham thanked retiring Directors Marlene MacFarlane, Julie McIntosh and Mark Tolhurst for their service & dedication to the Board.
The Board Directors were elected as nominated: E Aitken, E Marais, A Buchert, J Curran, J Gilmore, D Marshall, N Russell, A Meally and L Reardon.
8.         ELECTION OF OFFICE BEARERS 

Office Bearers’ Nominations Received:

The Office Bearer’s were elected as nominated:

	President
	Graham McGregor

	First Vice President
	Ian McDuie

	Second Vice President
	Wallace Ashton

	Treasurer/Company Secretary
	Sam Ballas


9.
ELECTION OF HANDICAP COMMITTEE

Joe Curran explained that 8 nominations had been received and 7 positions were available
for the Handicap Committee & thus a ballot would be required.
Nominations were received from J Archibald, G Ballard, A Buchert, P Clift, P Haydon, 
A Williams, A Meally, and Joe Curran. 

The 2008/09 Handicap Committee was voted in as: J Archibald, A Buchert, P Clift, 
P Haydon, A Williams, A Meally, and Joe Curran. 

10. MEMBERSHIP FEES

Membership Fees for 2009 will remain unchanged:

Full playing member (NSW resident only)
$350

4 weekend (NSW resident only)

$200

International (non-Australian resident)
$350

Junior
(17 years & under)




$100

Interstate (Australian residents only)

$1

Coaching Clinic Participant


$11

Club Affiliation



$1200

Social Member



$55

Friends of Polo (email only)


free

(All fees are inclusive of GST)
11.
INSURANCE REPORT
Ellie Aitken discussed the proposed changes for Player Registration using the Website. She explained some of the legalities of online registration. IMG setup the page & would charge NSWPA 6% for transaction costs. Leon presented a live demonstration later in meeting.
This on line registration process means that members need to reactivate every year thus the database is up to date. It has a process where a series of acknowledgements act as an “e” contract & is legally binding.

Player Participation Deeds & the Rules & Regulations could be done on line thus cutting down on paper work & making it more time efficient for all users.

12. 
EVENTS CALENDAR 2009
The draft 2009 calendar was distributed in the AGM papers. David Marshall explained the rationale behind it. There was much discussion over the draft calendar.

Graham McGregor moved that the: 

· All the Hawkesbury Spring Polo moves up one weekend so it starts on Oct 1,2,& 3

· Hector King Tournament to be held on Oct 24 & 25

· The Bentley Cup is to be held on Nov 21 & 22 

· Wirragulla Tournament is to be held on Nov 1 2009

· 2009 Hector King & the 2009 Alec McLeod 4 Goal are to be held at Windsor PC

A vote was taken & all agreed for this to proceed.

It was also discussed that the NSWPA Hector King & the Dudley Cup tournaments would try be run exclusively for the NSWPA. A vote was taken on this & the motion was carried.

13. PROVISIONAL HANDICAP LIST 2008
This was distributed by Joe Curran.  He explained that only current affiliated members are handicapped and published.  All others remain on their handicap with a ‘T’ rating.
14.
GENERAL BUSINESS

Website Demonstration: Leon Reardon arranged for IMG to do a live presentation on the possible website to be used by all clubs around Australia. It would be custom built for NSWPA. Terms & Conditions can have check boxes. It’s a secure website. It’s able to accept mastercard or visa with an encrypted code for security. Instant email received upon successful completion.
The websites can be designed to suit access at a club level or access at a state level. All information is captured into a database thus decrease time & costs for administration. 
Peter Haydon supported the development of the new website.

APC Update: Leon Reardon informed the meeting that the APC is now an incorporated sporting association with the Government which means the APC may be able to apply for Commonwealth Government for grants.

Australia has been invited to play South Africa on December 29 2008 in a 22 Goal team.

The selectors chose the following team to represent Australia:

Australia

1. Dirk Gould

2. Rob Archibald

3. Ruki Baillieu

4. Ed Goold

Reserve: Jock Mackay

Peter Higgins would like the calendar to include polo calendars from all other states & SPCC were prepared to pay for the additional associated costs.

Graham McGregor emphasised that the core objectives for the NSWPA are;

· Player development

· Communication/website

· Umpire Accreditation

The meeting closed at 1.45pm.

Signed

Graham McGregor
NSWPA President
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